6/2016-17/20
Minutes of the ordinary meeting of Hanbury Parish Council (HPC)
Held on Monday 26th September 2016 in Hanbury Village Hall at 19.30. 

Present 	Chairman		Alan Bingham (AB)
 			Councillors		John Evans (JE)
			Neil Cook (NC)	
			Ian Few (IF)	
Roger Weaving (RW)
Roy Raxter (RR)
District Councillor 	Audrey Steele	(AS)
County Councillor	Peter Tomlinson (PT)	
					
1. To receive apologies for absence and to approve reasons for absence.
	There were apologies received from Mark Bishop (MB) and Clare Stallard (CS)

2. Declarations of Interest  
a) Register of interests; Councillors were reminded of the need to update their register of interests.
b) To declare any other Disclosable Pecuniary Interests in items on the agenda and their nature.  
There were no interests declared.
c) To declare any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the agenda and their nature. 
There were no disclosable interests declared.
d) Written requests for the council to grant a dispensation (S33 of the Localism Act 2011) are to be with the clerk at least four clear days prior to a meeting.
There were no dispensations requested or granted.

3. To consider the approval of the minutes from the last Parish Council Meeting that was held on Monday 1st August 2016
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 1st August 2016 were approved and signed by AB.


Meeting Adjourned for public question time
There were no members of the public present.






4. Progress reports from the previous minutes for information.
· RW reported that he had 2 quotes for replacing the boiler at Byways Bungalow.
The Council agreed to the quote from Harpers Heating Ltd and RW is to go ahead with the installation of a new boiler.
· The position for the new noticeboard will be agreed once the plans for the possible new porch at the front of the hall have been finalised.
· The Clerk has contacted Fortis Living re the illegal access onto the recreation Ground.

1. Correspondence received to date: 
Items were available for inspection and discussion at the meeting.  
          The Pensions Regulator – reminder that the Parish Council needs to provide a 
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           pension for their clerk.
           Calc updates for August and September.
           The Hanbury Herald Issue 58.
           Countryside Voice magazine.
           Hanbury Countryside Show – Letter of thanks to the parish council.

1. County and District Councillors Reports:
6.1	County Cllr Tomlinson (PT)
	The Parish Council welcomed Cllr Tomlinson who gave the following report.
· PT intends to send a monthly report to HPC
· PT has been visiting all departments at WCC to note how WCC functions and to see how he can assist parish councils in the future.
Cllr JE noted that the workers on Goosehill Lane left a lot of rubbish after the roadworks were completed.
6.2	District Cllr Steele (AS) gave the following report,
· On 8 November 2016 at 1930 hrs in Cookhill Village Hall, John Campion – the Police and Crime Commissioner will meet the public and will be able to provide answers to pre-notified questions.
· It was noted that Hanbury would be in the new parliamentary district of Evesham and South Warwickshire should the boundary review recommendations be accepted.

7.	Planning:
7.1	Planning applications
W/16/01848 GPDQ
	Twynings Farm, 
Hanbury. 
This planning application was commented on prior to the council meeting, the letter was available for inspection at the Council meeting.

	W/16/01872/CU
Woodrow Farm, 
Hanbury Road, 
Hanbury, 
Bromsgrove, 
B60 4BU
Conversion of existing barn building to form 1 new dwelling - amendment to 94/01521/COU from two units to one
The Parish Council approved this application.
7.2	Planning applications approved by Wychavon.
W/16/01126	
Ostlers Meadows Farmhouse, Droitwich Road, Hanbury, Droitwich Spa, WR9 7DZ
	Proposed agricultural storage building
7.3	Planning applications refused by Wychavon
	W/16/00685
Bishops Hall Farm, Broughton Green, Hanbury, WR9 7EQ
	Conversion of barn and stable/coach house to residential accommodation
7.4	Delegation of planning decisions.
The Council discussed the proposal that planning decisions be delegated to the Clerk 
under section 101 of the Local Government Act 1972.  This would enable the Clerk to circulate details about applications which the Council did not have opportunity to 
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           consider at a council meeting and the Clerk is to decide the Councils response in the 
           light of replies received.  This was agreed by the Parish Council.

7.5	Other planning matters
GPDQ/15/02175/GPDQ Rectory Farm, Dodderhill Common, Hanbury, Bromsgrove, B60 4AT.
	The appeal for the above planning application has been dismissed.
	Harris Brush Works
	It is noted that Hanbury Parish Council has not received any notification with regard to the new owners at the Brush Works or activity related to this.  It was noted that there was concern re potential traffic increase if there is expansion of works at the site.
	Email from Droitwich Archery society
A request has been received asking HPC to meet with the archery society to discuss their needs for storage.  The Parish Council would await the submitting of a planning application, but had no objections at this date.
Boundary changes
It has been noted that Hanbury has been moved into a different electoral group
It was noted that Hanbury would be in the new parliamentary district of Evesham and South Warwickshire should the boundary review recommendations be accepted.
Growers Direct
It was noted that there was still a person living at this address in a caravan.  The Clerk is to contact enforcement about this ongoing issue.

8	To Receive Reports and discuss matters regarding;
8.1	Playground Committee
A complaint has been received with regard to a dog being a nuisance on the Recreation Ground – Clerk is to report this to the Police. 
8.2	Cricket and football clubs
Update on the new facilities of the pavilion.	
ABCC have asked HPC if they could be included on the PC insurance and have agreed to reimburse the costs.  The insurer has quoted £4.10 for the insurance of the new pavilion (value - £1,700) and will charge this at the start of the next financial renewal date, although the insurance has started immediately.  The Parish Council agreed to this action.
8.3	Hanbury Village Hall new front porch
	Update on progress of the plans for the front of the village hall.
The parish council noted that they should like to proceed with this work, but that the repair of the roof was more urgent, and unless funding was available, then the porch project would be placed on hold. 
8.4	Village Hall Management Committee (VHMC)
Roof;
Two quotes have been received to date for the work necessary on the roof of the village hall.
It was noted that the roof needs replacement over the next two years and will cost in the region of £20,000.  Various funding options were suggested.  It was agreed that the Clerk should put a note in the Herald about the need to replace the roof and with a note that the Council might raise funds by increasing the precept to gauge public opinion.
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Parish Council owned field;
The Parish Council noted that the VHMC administered the letting of the HPC owned field to the side of the village hall, and that there was no contract between the tenants and HPC.  It was agreed that a contract to be administered by the Parish Council for all users of the hall be drawn up. The Clerk is to contact the Solicitors Harrison Clark for the relevant documents.
8.5	Recreation ground
Michael Liley - Conservation officer and botanist for Worcestershire Wildlife Trust visited the recreation ground on the 14th September and rung the Clerk to suggest that the Parish Council alter their mowing regime.
The Council agreed that altering the mowing regime would not be suitable, and that a 6’ perimeter around the hedge on the field side of the Recreation Ground would be left unmown.	

9	Finance
9.1	Monies received to the Parish Council this month	
	Hanbury Parish Fete							£150		
9.2	Payments requested and submitted to the Parish Council 
	Payments were agreed and cheques were duly signed.
	British Telecom - Payment for the HPC Office Phone line			£92.14
	Grant Thornton - Audit fees				£240
	HMRC – Tax and NI for Clerk July to Sept incl				£112.20
	Clerk – Salary for July to Sept incl				£1081.20
	Village website – donation to the upkeep of				£35
	L Strobel – Mowing grass at Hanbury Rec 9 August.				£160
	Droitwich Spa and RCVS – Postage for Parish Council			£3
	Chris Cooke – July petrol mileage				£38.22
	Chris Cooke – Parish Lengthsman August				£264
	Hanbury Herald  - Financial donation for issue #59				£350
	Hanbury Memorial Gardens Donation for upkeep 2016-17		£600
	Severn Trent Charges for pavilion water supply				£46.34
	Chris Cooke –Litterpick				£138.60
	Chris Cooke – Parish Lengthsman September				£264
[bookmark: _GoBack]	Chris Cooke – August petrol mileage				£39	
9.3	Audit for the year ended 31st March 2016 has been completed, certified and returned by the auditors – Grant Thornton.

10	Parish maintenance issues.
10.1	Reports
	Clerk reports
Clerk wrote letters to Vernon Arms and Growers Direct re ragwort.
Clerk has reported a rather hazardous double stile on the edge of Summer Hill.
	Parish contractor reports – Chris Cooke;
· litter pick had been completed.
· 4 incidents of fly tipping have been removed.

Other reports
It was noted at the August meeting that there were patches of ragwort in the parish. In particular in the churchyard. RW has visited the area and notes that there is a lot of ragwort in the neighboring field that is owned by Mr Fell.
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· Hanbury Hall - bigger sign re their car park/entrance.  New sign has been ordered.
10.2	Any other parish maintenance issues to be discussed.
· The Parish Council agreed to the removal of the bench at Woolmere Green.
· The double stile on the walk towards the back of Hanbury Hall was dangerous.

11	Highways and any Police matters:
11.1	To discuss any highways issues reported locally.	
	Highway reports
211999 – reported rattling manhole cover outside Byeways Bungalow and subsequently marked for replacement.
212000 – reported overgrown shrubbery at sign at Woolmere Chapel
212002 – reported overgrown shrubbery at sign at MVZ
Parish Lengthsman reports
Further to the meeting with Tony Jones from WCC nothing had been done by WCC with regard to the drainage issues reported.
          Other reports
· It was noted that the tarmac outside Doe Cottage on the B4090 before Monkwood Cottage was cracked and subsiding.
· It was noted that the drain at School Lane/Astwood Lane had been cleared out but needed piping. It was suggested that HPC perform this work and to liaise with PT on this matter.
11.2	Accidents reported locally.
	None reported.

12.      Parish Councillors’ Reports and Items for Future Agenda	
AB asked that mowing contracts be considered at the next parish council meeting.

13.	Date of next meetings
24 October 2016 (moved from previous date of 31 October) and 28 November 2016.
Abbreviations
ABCC – Astwood Bank Cricket Club
CC – Chris Cooke – Parish lengthsman
Cllr – Councillor
Cty Cllr – County Councillor
Dst Cllr - District Councillor
HPC – Hanbury parish Council
RG – Recreation ground
VHMC – Village Hall Management Committee

HPC Councillors
AB – Alan Bingham, MAB – Mark Bishop, NC – Neil Cook, JE – John Evans, IF – Ian Few, 
DF – David Ford, RR - Roy Raxter, CS – Clare Stallard, RG – Roger Weaving

AS – Audrey Steele, PT Peter Tomlinson.





Actions from September 2016

4. 	RW - installation of a new boiler.
7. 	Growers Direct - The Clerk is to contact enforcement about this ongoing issue.
8.1	A complaint has been received with regard to a dog being a nuisance on the Rec– Clerk is to report this to the Police. 
8.2	Clerk insurance to started immediately.  ABCC
8.4	Roof;	
Clerk note in the Herald about the need to replace the roof and with a note that the Council might raise funds by increasing the precept to gauge public opinion.
Parish Council owned field;
The Clerk is to contact the Solicitors Harrison Clark for the relevant documents.
10.2	C Cooke - removal of the bench at Woolmere Green.
           NC The double stile on the walk towards the back of Hanbury Hall was dangerous.
11	Clerk It was noted that the tarmac outside Doe Cottage on the B4090 before Monkwood Cottage was cracked and subsiding.
          Discuss with PT at Oct meeting. drain at School Lane/Astwood needs piping. 
          Agenda mowing contract October

